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The Honorable Dow Constantine





June 18, 2009
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed for County Council consideration and adoption is a proposed ordinance creating three demonstration projects for sustainable communities and housing, all located in urban unincorporated areas of King County:  White Center Workshop in White Center; Kits Corner in East Federal Way; and Brooks Village in Skyway.  Two sites that had been previously under consideration have been removed from this proposed legislation:  the Puget Sound Park site in White Center and the Kent-Meridian site in the Panther Lake annexation area of Kent.  
The Housing Stimulus Motion
This proposed ordinance helps implement the Housing Stimulus Motion 12901, adopted by the King County Council in December 2008.  The Housing Stimulus Motion highlighted county efforts to stimulate the depressed housing industry, create more jobs locally, increase revenue for the county, and create more environmentally-friendly development.  This demonstration project will illustrate how added flexibility to the county code system and bonuses for sustainable projects will encourage the expansion of the county’s stock of environmentally sustainable affordable homes.  Our goal is to promote projects that will complement the immediate neighborhood while providing workforce housing using innovative techniques.  
King County continues to reward and encourage smart development.  In 2003 King County supported the Greenbridge in White Center which is now a nationally recognized housing development that incorporates sustainable building, healthy neighborhoods, walkable communities, and well designed homes.  One of the many successes of Greenbridge was that King County proposed and adopted the Low Impact Development and Built Green demonstration project ordinance to accommodate this type of development to allow for a streamlined permitting process.  The attached legislation was patterned after that successful ordinance.  

We would like to build on that success and extend similar incentives for additional successful development opportunities to a mix of housing types and household income levels including workforce and market rate housing.  This is an illustration that government can respond and change to accommodate the needs of the region.  It is a result of ongoing public and private collaboration.  In the end, our goal is a permitting process that is easier, more efficient and cost effective.
Purpose of the Proposed Ordinance

Three King County-owned sites are the subject of this proposed legislation.  All sites are located in unincorporated urban King County.  The three sites are:

1. White Center Workshop:  This site is .84 acre in size and located at 206 SW 112th in the White Center community. 

2. Kit’s Corner:  This site is 8.6 acres and located in south King County, near Federal Way, at the southeast quadrant of I-5 and Highway 18.
3. Brooks Village:  This site is 14.3 acres and located in the Skyway neighborhood.
Two sites have been removed from consideration, although we are hopeful to add one back into the legislation before it is approved by the King County Council.  The Puget Sound Park site in White Center has been taken out.  The North Meridian and North Meridian Park parcels have been removed due to concerns expressed by the City of Kent.  We have adjusted our timelines for the transmittal of this ordinance to take the necessary attention to meet the interests of the city of Kent.  I have spoken directly with Mayor Cooke about the Demonstration Ordnance and the Sustainable Communities and Housing Pilot Project.  Mayor Cooke supports continued discussions between the City and the County to meet our mutual goals and objectives related to housing and annexation.  We will continue discussions with the City of Kent to address their issues with the Meridian North site, which is located in the Panther Lake annexation area.  Upon successful discussions with the City of Kent, I hope to add this site back into the ordinance before Council approval.  It is our intent to either transmit a new ordinance including this site or to provide you with the information to amend the proposed legislation at council upon successful completion of the negotiations.  We will keep the council apprised of our progress.  If any additional county-owned properties are identified that would be well suited for expansion of this demonstration project, we will transmit a separate ordinance to you.
We will continue to work with the cities for which demonstration project site is within their Potential Annexation Area.  Our overall goal is that each of the demonstration projects becomes an asset to the neighborhoods in which they reside while providing affordable and workforce housing using innovative design and permit processing techniques. 
The purpose of the attached legislation is to create livable communities that include market rate housing integrated into developments containing workforce and affordable housing, with the maximization of sustainable features.  This will be accomplished by including bike/pedestrian connections to nearby retail and commercial areas, connected street network, mix of housing types and mix of uses, as well as well designed developments.  The ordinance provides incentives that will allow the developers of the three projects to create diverse, livable affordable communities with limited environmental impact through the innovative construction of healthy green buildings. 

The proposed ordinance allows the Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES) to approve modifications to development standards and zoning regulations, and implement unique project review processes to further these goals, if requested by the developers of the individual properties. 

The demonstration projects will provide information to assist in the county refinement of regulations such as zoning, subdivision, roads and stormwater regulations.  Expected benefits from the demonstration projects include: use of innovative design and development techniques that promote livable communities; reduced impervious surface areas for new site infrastructure; greater use of recycled-content building materials and more efficient use of energy and natural resources; and the opportunity to identify and evaluate potential substantive changes to land use development regulations that support the development of sustainable and affordable housing.  The demonstration projects will also evaluate whether consolidated administrative approval of zoning and subdivision related modifications or waivers effectively speed the development review process while maintaining land use coordination and environmental protection, and whether that leads to constructive costs savings for project applicants and King County.  

By December 31, 2013, the Director of the Department of Development and Environmental Services will provide the council a report on the results of the pilot programs in the demonstration project.  

Public Involvement
A public meeting regarding the draft ordinance was held on April 22, 2009.  In addition, the draft legislation was sent to a mailing list of over 200 subscribers, including the Unincorporated Area Council members and the Tribes.  Many of the comments that we received were incorporated into the proposed ordinance.

Once this proposed demonstration ordinance is approved, the county will advertise a formal Request for Proposal that will include a public process and further community involvement.  Additionally, covenants included in the purchase and sale agreement will guarantee the long term affordability of the housing units to ensure the county’s public investment is protected.  Any purchase and sale agreement will require additional public process and council approval.  

Job Creation

The ordinance will also support the creation of additional jobs.  According to 2008 market research by the National Association of Home Builders, an average of 3.05 jobs and an estimated $89,216 in federal, state and local taxes are produced from building an average new single family home and the development of a typical one-hundred unit multifamily apartment complex generates 116 jobs, $8,670,900 in income from all affected industries and an estimated $3,349,300 in federal, state and local taxes.  For every job created on site by creating or renovating affordable housing, an additional 1.5 jobs are created off site.  Furthermore, for every dollar invested in housing, an additional ten to fifteen dollars of economic benefit was generated for the surrounding community.  

I would appreciate prompt action on the ordinance to encourage much needed residential development activity in our area.  The improved regulatory environment will also increase certainty, predictability, and consistency for housing developers, particularly during this economic climate.  These measures could equate to real cost savings to developers wanting to do business in King County.  Components of this ordinance will help with streamlining the permitting process and reward development that is necessary for our region.  

If you would like any additional information, please contact Stephanie Warden, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services, at 206-296-6700.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett

King County Executive 

Enclosures

cc: 
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff

  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Noel Treat, Chief of Staff, King County Executive Office (KCEO)

Rod Brandon, Director of Environmental Sustainability, KCEO

Nori Catabay, Housing and Sustainability Coordinator, KCEO


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)


Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, OMB

 Stephanie Warden, Director, Department of Development and Environmental 
    Services (DDES)
Lisa Dinsmore, Project Manager, DDES

James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 

    Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, (FMD) DES

Richard Kelley, Government Relations Officer-Housing Initiatives, FMD, DES

Harold McNelly, Acting Manager, Real Estate Services Section, (RES) FMD, DES

Kate Donley, Project Program Manager, RES, FMD, DES

Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS)


Linda Peterson, Director, Community Services Division, (CSD) DCHS

Cheryl Markham, Project Manager, CSD, DCHS
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